CALIFORNIA MHSA MULTICULTURAL COALITION (CMMC)
IN-PERSON MEETING MINUTES

Thursday, January 7, 2016
Sierra Health Foundation
1321 Garden Highway
Sacramento, CA  95833
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I. Introductions
Co-Chair Jim Gilmer called the meeting to order.
Ms. King shared a teaching about the value of diversity, then offered a prayer.
Mr. Gilmer extended a welcome to everyone.  He invited the CMMC members and audience to introduce themselves.
A. Review meeting notes from previous CMMC meeting

Ms. Hiramoto commented that in the notes, there are actually two Advisory Committees referenced.  One is for the Office of Health Equity, and the other is for the California Reducing Disparities Project (CRDP); the CMMC is concerned that it is not up and running yet.

Ms. Hiramoto commented that the notes correctly reflected the unity the group had experienced at the Carlsbad meeting.

B. Review of the day’s agenda

Ms. Kosier stated that the afternoon session would be a time for reflection and evaluation.  Mr. Gilmer would offer closing words.

C. Debrief of yesterday’s Legislative Briefing

Mr. Gilmer reported that talking with Assembly Member Cheryl Brown from San Bernardino reminded him of the importance of connections.  After speaking with members of the CMMC, Ms. Brown is trying to implement an Interfaith Council in an attempt to bring healing to the community.
Ms. King felt that the CMMC presenters had spoken eloquently, and the exchange that followed with audience members was excellent.
Ms. Guerrero-Cantor suggested that a webinar or some kind of summary would be useful to disseminate the information.

Ms. Lee thanked Ms. Hiramoto and the staff for organizing the previous day’s event.  Ms. Hiramoto thanked staff members who had worked hard over the holidays.  

Mr. Mitry commented on the value of the legislative aides clearly hearing the importance of disaggregated data.  Two had commented that their bosses were very interested in it.  We can leverage support from legislators to do more of this work.  

Mr. Mitry also commented on the need to be cognizant of communication.  A venue like that offers the opportunity for someone from the deaf and hard of hearing community to stand up and remind us.  Communication is actually much broader than just verbal language.  

Dr. Elliot suggested composing a letter to send to key informants, letting them know how the information they supplied is being used to bring issues more visibility.  

Ms. Mikalson stressed that evidence-based practices do not work with our communities, which have terrible disparities when it comes to the public mental health system.  They are all being treated with evidence-based practices where actually there is no evidence that it works for them.
Mr. Gilmer commented that the section of the briefing to which Ms. Mikalson referred was a revelation for some.  Re-educating the public mental health world would be invaluable.

Ms. Criado suggested documenting and offering some wisdom around three topics:  data (incorporating key indicators), best practices and whether they are improving quality of life, and a communication plan.
Mr. Nakama commented that the deaf and hard of hearing community, like the Spanish-speaking community, needs access to data – they use vlogs rather than blogs.  Information is shared on websites through sign language; that is the access point.  We also need the data on the deaf and hard of hearing community.
Dr. Elliot commented that the CMMC will need to be able to show that the practices promoted through CRDP truly work in the various communities.
Ms. Quinonez commented on adaptation among transgender people.  Including the perspective of our needs is very important in implementing best practices, as are monitoring and seeking input after implementation.
Ms. Mikalson expressed a hope for Phase 2:  not that we will eliminate evaluation, but that we will ensure that the evaluation fits the practice.  The reason there are so few evidence-based practices is that the practice has been made to fit the evaluation model; only certain things can be evaluated.

Ms. King spoke of shifting the paradigm according to the evidence established in CRDP Phase 2.  She also commented on mental health issues that don’t begin inside the individual but outside from external forces.
Ms. McShan said that after reading the report, she found that the research was not as strong as it could have been.  The systemic racism in health care is what we should be talking about.

Ms. Criado spoke of the need that Ms. King had brought up:  for appropriate diagnosis in the African-American community.  She also commented that when they provided feedback on the Strategic Plan regarding the evaluation piece, they identified a model:  participatory community research – not just measures or quantitative research.  
Mr. Gilmer commented on misdiagnosis across the cultures – and not just in mental health, but also across systems such as criminal justice, special education, foster care, and so on.  We have a lot of work to do; the CRDP is less than half of 1% of all MHSA funding.  
Ms. Mikalson requested to continue the conversation introduced by Ms. McShan on the report, how research was done, etc.  She suggested addressing it during the 1:30 discussion.

Ms. Hiramoto suggested that the discussion take place during the MAC report.

Ms. McShan felt that we need to talk about the direct, systemic cause.  The cause is legislative, and we just pick off pieces to talk about.

II. Strategic Plan Committee Report
Chair – Viviana Criado

Ms. Criado reported that the committee‘s focus had changed drastically during the past three months.  After completing the final report, the committee had:
· Planned the current meeting.

· Provided input to the legislative briefing.  

· Drafted and delivered a letter to Jahmal Miller suggesting continuation of the CMMC.

Ms. Criado thanked the CMMC for allowing her to serve on the Coalition and to provide leadership for the Strategic Plan Committee.  

III. Administration Committee Report

Co-Chairs Ahmed Nemr and John Aguirre

Mr. Mitry reported that over the last quarter, the committee had no deliverables.  
Mr. Aguirre thanked the committee members for their work.  He stated that the committee had taken care of the Policies and Procedures task.  

Ms. Hiramoto thanked Mr. Mitry for dependably stepping in to do the committee work when others could not.

Ms. Criado noted that each committee had produced a report; Ms. Hiramoto said she would send a copy of all the PowerPoints summarizing committee work to the CMMC members.  
Ms. Hiramoto requested everyone to think about how they could carry on the work of the CMMC.  It had been remarkable for such a diverse group to come together, operate, and produce in the way it did for so long.  The members represent various organizations and agencies; they could do training on either the whole CMMC or on different aspects.
IV. Emerging Leaders Committee Report

Chair Mari Radzik

Dr. Radzik thanked the group for allowing her to chair the committee.  She had found it very rewarding to come to Sacramento and see how the state political machine works.

Dr. Radzik also thanked and acknowledged the committee members who had ultimately emerged and were now leaders.  She also expressed appreciation for the staff’s hard work.

The committee’s last deliverable was its Emerging Leaders Committee Report – 2015:  a summary of the committee’s activities, current status and activities of the Emerging Leaders, and the training with Dr. Elliott.
Mr. Helmick stated that the CMMC needed to give final approval of the report.  The CMMC members discussed the committee final reports, which they agreed should reflect lessons learned.  They also agreed that this committee report could be considered approved.
MHSA Assessment Committee Report
Co-Chair Gulshan Yusufzai

Ms. Yusufzai reported that the State of the State Report 5, on women and older adults from marginalized communities, had been approved at the last CMMC meeting.  Input had been given and changes had been made.  Staff will be looking for an avenue to present the report.  
Ms. Yusufzai thanked the committee members for all their work.
Ms. Mikalson suggested a discussion on the research methods and lessons learned about them.  She expressed concern that topics such as violence and Black Lives Matter did not come forward in the women’s report, even though there were African-American women participating as key informants.  
Ms. Mikalson stated that there are different styles and ways of reporting out the qualitative data that is gathered.  She felt that much of the richness of the interviews had been lost because of the way qualitative data was reported out.

She also expressed concern that in assembling the pool of key informants, the community had not been polled; there was no statewide search.  Key informants had come from the CMMC members’ personal connections in the communities.  As a result some key issues may have been missed.  She also agreed with Ms. McShan:  some experiences of African-American women were not reflected in the report.
Mr. Helmick agreed that there were obvious limitations to the reports in the way they were done.  The reports all acknowledge that they are in no way exhaustive.  The committee had agreed that this would be the method to use for all the reports; they obviously did not cover everything.
Ms. Criado commented that the group was starting to go back and forth on this topic.  She agreed that the discussion could be held later during the afternoon session.

Nicki King commented on the difference between quantitative and qualitative research.  Quantitative research shows the magnitude of a problem, but does not give a glimpse into what the numbers mean.  Qualitative research provides glimpses into a larger problem.  Techniques used for one cannot be compared with techniques used for the other.
Ms. Elm agreed that methods chosen for research are imperfect and were not meant to be exhaustive.  Unfortunately that means that things will be left out.  It would indeed be improper to change the method from that used in the previous reports.  Ms. Elm felt that with the CMMC at its end, we need to wrap up on a good note; there are other ways to address the shortcomings of the reports such as issuing press releases as individual advocates.

Ms. Mikalson stressed that she had wanted to acknowledge Ms. McShan’s concerns.  As a lesson learned, if these reports were to be done again maybe some of the methods and the ways of reporting out could be changed to produce a richer report.
Ms. McShan clarified that she felt strongly about her position but was not angry.  

Dr. Elliott thanked the CMMC members for entrusting the task with her.  She viewed the CCMC as her work family and felt very grateful for them.

Ms. Elm thanked Dr. Elliott for her efforts to incorporate all the feedback of the CMMC.  
Mr. Gilmer thanked the MAC Committee for their hard work in producing the reports – not perfect or exhaustive, but a beginning.

V. Update on the CRDP
a. By Ruben Cantu or Office of Health Equity

Ruben Cantu of the California Pan-Ethnic Health Network (CPEHN) stated that all those who have submitted proposals for CRDP Phase 2 should be notified in the next week or two.
The CRDP Certificate Plan is still in limbo.  A version has been designed and has been ready for several months.  
With the Office of Health Equity (OHE) taking the lead, CPEHN is in the process of setting up briefings with leadership at the California Department of Public Health (CDPH), to devise a dissemination plan for the Strategic Plan.  Once approvals are given at the department and agency levels, copies of the Strategic Plan will be printed for dissemination.  All CMMC members and staff will receive hardcopies, as will legislators, behavioral health directors, mainstream and ethnic media, etc.  A final statewide conference is envisioned.

Ms. Hiramoto noted the importance and promise of the Strategic Plan.  She recognized the hard work the CMMC had done.
Mr. Cantu commented that it had been a long drawn-out process, and they had relied on feedback from the CMMC staff and members at several points during the process.

He said that a flyer and postcards will have the URL where anyone interested can download and disseminate the Strategic Plan.  

Mr. Cantu also recognized the support and patience of Maria Agosto, Kimberley Kniphong, and Jahmal Miller at OHE.

Ms. Mikalson commented that while it is important for statewide leaders to hear about the Strategic Plan, the advocacy that makes a difference on the ground is with the community members – and they will not be able to come to a statewide conference.  She recommended “taking the show on the road.”  She also recommended that Mr. Cantu be allowed to present at a Phase 2 meeting, to explain to the participants what the Strategic Plan is all about.
Mr. Cantu responded that they will be developing a shorter Executive Summary of the Strategic Plan, which they will be disseminating.  It will be translated into various languages.  He added that they are still waiting to hear about a fourth set of RFP solicitations that will focus on education and outreach around the 27 strategies in the Strategic Plan.  He recommended intense community engagement on how to use the Strategic Plan.

Mr. Mitry commented that Mr. Cantu had been responsive to ensuring that the deaf and hard of hearing would have access to learning more about the Strategic Plan.  Mr. Mitry then strongly encouraged Mr. Cantu to take advantage of the Mental Health Services Oversight and Accountability Commission (MHSOAC) community forums.  

Mr. Nakama expressed a concern that the deaf community tends to be more withdrawn than other communities.  Advocacy would be helpful in getting the word out regarding future events.  In reaching out via YouTube or other methods, a person skilled in American Sign Language would be necessary; direct communication from a native user would be best.  
Ms. Guerrero-Cantor commented that direct communication from a deaf person is often the most effective method.

Ms. Lee asked if the draft Strategic Plan could be circulated until it is finalized; Mr. Cantu said it could, although he knew of some changes in the version up for approval.

Mr. Gilmer noted that the Strategic Plan integrates across other systems.  Possibly resources could be pooled so that CMMC members could advocate on their own.  Mr. Cantu said he would be happy to share the PowerPoint he uses.
Ms. Criado expressed appreciation for Mr. Cantu’s participation and collaboration with the committee.

b.  Regarding the transition of CMMC – Members of the Retreat Planning Committee

Mr. Gilmer noted that at yesterday’s meeting, Jahmal Miller had commented that if not for the CMMC, the OHE might not be in existence.  They had discussed how to leverage the diversity and experience of the CMMC’s members into Phase 2.  
At the suggestion of Ms. Criado, Mr. Helmick read the letter sent to Mr. Miller on November 30.  Mr. Miller views the CMMC as very valuable – a “brain trust.”  
Mr. Gilmer spoke of the need for the CMMC’s work to continue; the effort to reduce disparities must not become invisible.  The CMMC’s work of the last five years must be expanded upon.

Dr. Radzik commented on yesterday’s meeting:  although the MHSOAC is now swamped with 40 applications they have received for Phase 2, the CMMC wants to help and participate actively in the next phase – she felt that Mr. Miller understood that message.
Ms. Criado had observed Mr. Miller’s feeling that the Strategic Plan Committee needs to do some rebranding and needs to reflect on its strengths and weaknesses.

Mr. Mitry reinforced the importance of the CMMC’s branding – he interacts with county staff that have not heard of the CMMC.  Marketing about the work of the CMMC over the last five years and its future potential must be addressed – statewide and at the local level.
Ms. Ysufzai commented that the Strategic Plan Committee and staff had done a great job of relating CMMC needs and passion, and also keeping it on track.  She commented as well on how carefully Mr. Miller had listened to each person, and how thoughtfully he related his recommendations for the committee.
Ms. Criado commented that Mr. Miller had acknowledged that the CRDP addresses only five populations; he had requested the committee to start looking into other populations.

Ms. McShan commented on the CMMC in general:  our voice has been heard and the dialogue does not stop because we’re walking out the door for the final time.

VI. Presentation on Directing Change:  Through the Lens of Culture
Ms. Hiramoto stated that the presentation would be moved to the afternoon session.
VII. Special Presentation

Mr. Gilmer and Ms. Hiramoto presented plaques of appreciation to the CMMC, beginning with those who have provided support behind the scenes, and ending with the members.  Mr. Gilmer gave a brief description of each member’s personality and strengths as he and Ms. Hiramoto presented the awards.
Public Comment
Lilyane Glamben of ONTRACK Program Resources expressed both appreciation and concern that the CMMC has been the only voice for some of the topics they have worked on over the last five years.  This role is important.  Who will take this role in the future?
ADJOURN
Mr. Gilmer adjourned the morning meeting at 11:53 a.m.
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